Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, March 18, 2013
(Approved)
Call to Order
Senate Vice Chairperson Andy Manno called the meeting to order.
Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of February 25, 2013
Motion XLIV-54:  By Senator Kalter, seconded by Senator Stewart, to approve the Executive Committee Minutes of February 25, 2013.  The minutes were unanimously approved.
Oral Communication:

From Susan Kalter, Senate Secretary: Request for Update on edTPA
Senator Kalter: Sheri responded to my request for an update on edTPA. Basically what has happened is that IBHE and ISBE worked out the issue that we had with us and our institutional academic freedom. They are writing a letter that they are going to post on their website to clarify that we can offer any degree that we like and apparently he said what they were concerned about was that students who can’t get degrees in Illinois don’t just go and try to palm off their lack of skills in other states. 
Provost Everts: That letter is forthcoming and we should except to see the change approved by both entities.

Senator Kalter: Reportedly, ISBE has taken everything to that effect off the website.

Provost Everts: I have checked; I don’t think I have been through all of their pages, but at least you can’t find that particular reference at this point.
Distributed Communications:
03.01.13.01
From Milner Library: Milner Bylaws-Revised (Dist. Rules Committee)
Senator Horst: I had one thing that Rules might look into. It’s on page 2. It says the Library Faculty Council and the Dean of Milner Library shall review proposed changes to the organization, establishment or elimination of any division or tenure-track positions. 

Senator Fazel: Are you interpreting it as eliminating a position or a person?

Senator Horst: Are they talking about they don’t get a position renewed? If there is an elimination of a tenure-track position, there is a whole other policy that should go through. I am not sure if the wording of eliminating tenure-track positions is what they are after, because they would not necessarily be the authority to eliminate positions.

Senator Kalter: You are wondering if they are referring to actual existing faculty as opposed to a position?

Senator Horst: Right or elimination of divisions. I think what they are talking about is that a tenure-track position doesn’t get renewed.

Senator Fazel: Probably. That is the way I would read it. We will ask for clarification. On the first page, Article II, the purpose, they have crossed out all library faculty decisions and recommendations are advisory to the Dean of the University Libraries, who serves as a voting member, I think that is true for all of the councils. They can’t cross that out because we are all advisory.

Senator Kalter: I am not sure that that way of thinking about things is always true. For example, if you are on a DFSC, the dean is one voting member on that committee, not advisory to him. If that’s the case with DFSC’s, do we set that rule?

Senator Fazel: I have seen it; I have read it. A council is the equivalent of the Senate at the college level. In the Senate, everything we do the president usually agrees with us and signs it, but everything we do is advisory to the president. That is exactly the same thing with the councils. The council is advisory to the dean and the dean has the final say.

Senator Kalter: If you can find the guiding document, that would be terrific because I have never seen the actual document at a higher level that says that.
Senator Fazel: Okay. This is probably going to be next year. The next item on our agenda is the AFEGC Policy and that is going to be time consuming.

03.06.13.01
Intellectual Properties Policy (Dist. Faculty Affairs Committee)
Senator Horst will request the markup copy of the Intellectual Properties Policy and requested that it be forwarded to the Executive Committee.

03.07.13.02
From Martha Horst/Faculty Affairs Committee: Academic Freedom Policy

Senator Horst: I had a meeting with Lisa Huson and there are some changes that she suggested we make and there are changes she suggested that we did not make. Dan asked how this might apply to grad students and we did not think we needed any additional language. Lisa stated that academic freedom does not directly apply to students. However, I found a paragraph in our own Constitution which talked about the relationship between academic freedom and students so that paragraph is inserted. The one change that she wanted us to consider, which we considered and rejected, was in the definition. The piece that has been added from the University of Minnesota, “as well as on matters related to professional duties, the functioning of the university and the university’s positions and policies.” This piece is being recommended by the AAUP because it is the piece that will combat the situation that happened with Garcetti v Ceballos. Lisa thinks that this will cause a lot of problems and make it difficult to censure our own. However, my committee thought it was better to go forward with this to protect the rights of the entire population as opposed to being concerned about the few. 
President Bowman: I can see both sides. I am not afraid of the language that begins with academic responsibility, but I recognize that if we had an employee who made extremely inflammatory statements that were problematic, it makes dealing with them a bit more difficult, but we would figure out a way to do it.

Senator Horst: I brought up to her the case of the U of I professors who wrote a letter in protest against the chancellor as an example of what we are trying to protect.

President Bowman: And that’s not our worry. If someone wrote a letter to the editor complaining about the administration…

Senator Horst: She is thinking of the rogue faculty who starts speaking out against faculty and says this is my academic freedom and we find that they are breaking the Code of Ethics. They say no, look at this clause…matters related to professional duties, the functioning of the university and university positions and policies is what she wanted deleted.

Senator Fazel: This last part of it is not academic freedom, but you are saying AAUP has included this. When it comes to policies, I would consider that shared governance and freedom of speech. It is the freedom to criticize and that applies to all of the employees of the university under our shared governance policy. But if AAUP has included this under their academic freedom document…

Senator Horst: It goes back to their 1940 statement.
Senator Stewart: What President Bowman was saying about making inflammatory statements, the whole academic responsibility is to be intellectually honest and have integrity. You are not just voicing an opinion that is not grounded in fact.

President Bowman: Lisa is giving her professional opinion and we can decide to go down that path or follow this path. I am comfortable with it. I think we can figure out a way to deal with a problem employee even with this language.

Senator Kalter: With regard to the part about the students that was crossed out, that did not come out of thin air. There have been cases where the Supreme Court has said that students have academic freedom. I don’t necessarily feel uncomfortable with the change that was made that says it’s in the Constitution because I think it will be upheld in court that students have academic freedom. I think that students may be better protected in some cases than faculty.
Senator Manno: For the application part, was there a reason for crossing out students?

Senator Kalter: Because you are in the shared governance policy.

Senator Horst: The term of academic freedom has specifically been linked to faculty. Whether or not it’s linked to students, I can’t answer that. Lisa Huson says no.

Senator Gallagher: I have an issue with the strike out in that sentence. It sounds like I don’t have the right to question what the university does in the action of shared governance.

Senator Horst: The shared governance policy says you have the right to.

Senator Kalter: And the Constitution also says that. I would feel more comfortable with it in their too, but it’s already in the second policy and in the Constitution that you can speak out. I feel okay as long as it’s somewhere in our policies.

Senator Fazel: In the case of faculty associates, academic freedom in their classroom may be limited. 

Senator Horst: What they can present in the classroom is limited because of the age of maturity of their students.
03.07.13.01
From Martha Horst/Faculty Affairs Committee: Grading Practice Policy

Senator Horst: We met with Jon Rosenthal regarding this and cleared up some confusion. The first sentence is at his request. Grading is the prerogative of the faculty. Dan requested us to look at policy 3.3.12.A. I added the language at the end. I am going to make a small revision. I am going to add evaluation of students and award of credit must be based on professionally judged academic performance and not on matters irrelevant to that performance as detailed in the Illinois State University policy on faculty responsibilities to students and the Equal Opportunity Affirmative Action Policy. This policy addresses notions that were popular several years ago of doing away with traditional grades. This is saying that it has to go through approval processes.
Senator Gallagher: It says used to calculate final grades.

Senator Horst: We wondered what the grading was pertaining to. We thought it had to do with the final grade.

Senator Holland: Anything with a permanent record.

Senator Horst: We clarified that with Jonathan Rosenthal and he said it is about final grades.
03.11.13.01
From Mike Gizzi/Academic Affairs Committee: Council on General Education Bylaws (Information Item)

Senator Stewart: The Council on General Education Bylaws had just some minor changes. We did not see anything earth shattering in this rewrite.
Senator Kalter: We had a question last time about whether the ex-officios were voting or non-voting. Can that be clarified?

Senator Stewart: Sure, we will talk about that in our meeting.

03.11.13.02
From Susan Kalter/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: AIF Recommendations (Information Item)
03.11.13.03
From Susan Kalter/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: AIF Data Groups-All (Information Item)
03.11.13.04 
From Susan Kalter/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: AIF Report Table (Information Item)
03.11.13.05 
From Susan Kalter/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: AIF - Credits (Information Item)

03.11.13.06 
From Susan Kalter/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: AIF – Major Ratio (Information Item)
03.11.13.07 
From Susan Kalter/Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: AIF – Request for Data (Information Item)

Senator Kalter: We got all kinds of data from Planning, Research and Policy Analysis. For the first time, we are able to visualize trends and I have printouts of what they sent us where we can see various departments and how many faculty they have, what the degrees granted are. I am going to leave this in the Senate office and PRPA also has the copies. Each year, Administrative Affairs and Budget is charged with coming up with recommendations for the fund and we have that in front of you. We are asking for attention to the College of Arts and Sciences and the need for faculty there. The second recommendation is looking at long-range planning for the fund as a whole. The third is is the AIF still working for us. The fourth recommendation…the original fund was set up to direct faculty to places where there was student need. So we are just reiterating that. Number five is to work out a way for Milner Library to be in on this. Number six is several years ago there was a decision on the Provost’s and Dan Layzelle’s part to have a permanent merit increase, so we are saying that is a great thing, but keep monitoring it because that could mean that the fund grows too much where we don’t want to be putting money. Number seven is talking about how we are trying to maintain in most cases a 75% tenure-track to full faculty ratio in each department, but asking if there is a reason for those numbers to be lower to have some explanation. Number eight…the committee was concerned about how long it has been taking from the time departments submit their request for faculty to the announcement that those positions are open. Number nine is make sure you are looking at all of the data and number ten was to encourage open budget meetings.
Senator Horst: You already addressed in number nine that the ratio between students and instructors differs between colleges. Fine Arts is particularly low because we have private lessons. If you could just make sure to put that on the table where you have those comparisons so that this table won’t be misconstrued.
Senator Kalter: I don’t know where you want me to put that on the chart because the chart is really full.

Senator Horst: Just wherever all of that data is being presented.

Senator Kalter: A note at the bottom.

Senator Horst: Or the top.

Senator Kalter: The major to tenure-track ratio and major to instructor ratio is what you are talking about. I will add that.

Senator Horst: Like you say in your report, comparisons should be made in the colleges not across the colleges.
03.11.13.08
From Farzaneh Fazel/Rules Committee: Code of Ethics-Revised (Information Item)
03.11.13.09
From Farzaneh Fazel/Rules Committee: Professional Relationships Policy (Information Item)
Senator Fazel: Both of these are related to the Code of Ethics. The Code is basically the same as you saw last time. We have made a few changes to the attached Professional Relationships Policy. We discussed changing the Code of Ethic’s (policy) number because now it is not just for faculty. It is everybody’s Code of Ethics. Under the ones, we have Equal Opportunity, Affirmative Action and all kinds of policies. We have policies up to 1.6 so we thought 1.7 could be the number for this policy. There was strong support on the committee for changing the numbers. One suggestion was if people are familiar with 3.3.12 and once someone clicks on 3.3.12, we could say please see policy such and such which applies to all employees.
Senator Horst: Are you going to change all of the lettered parts of the 3.3.12?

Senator Fazel: Some of them are still only faculty, for example, Relationship Between Faculty and Students. Some of them we have to change. At this point in time, these are the only two that we are working on so we are going to change these. We were hoping that there would be some staff member who could go through these documents and any place where we refer to 3.3.12 by doing a Google to see how many references would show up and then make changes in those. The consensus was this was not something the Senate should do but a staff member. Who assigns these policy numbers?
Ms. James: Vickie in the president’s office.

Senator Fazel: So she or one of her staff members may be able to do this. At the end of the document, policies and procedures related to potential violations, we have added “involving faculty”, are governed by the AFEGC because the AFEGC is only for faculty and administrators. The contact was the vice president and provost. We thought a more appropriate one for the Code of Ethics would be the Office of Equal Opportunity, Ethics and Access.

Senator Holland: A lot of the things that do not fall under ethical behavior or also not violations of OEOEA issues. 

Senator Fazel: If it’s a faculty issue, we would refer them to AFEGC.
Senator Kalter: We could say both. If it’s not an ethics issue, we could say provost. I wanted to point out that we already have a 1.7 policy.

Senator Fazel: It should be 1.17.

Senator Holland: We should probably list the provost’s office and OEOEA. 
Senator Fazel: So we will keep those two. We have made a few changes to 1.17A (Professional Relationships Policy). We ran it by university council and she suggested we add the first sentence to item number 1: All members of the academic community have the right to freedom of speech. With any right, there is a corresponding responsibility. We talked about ways in which dissent may be carried out. We had specific activities, but decided that these were illegal acts, so we removed them. The expression of dissent, however, may not interfere with the academic freedom of others. We took that out of the 1970 document.
Senator Kalter: Disrupting class is not illegal, but I would like to see that in here.

Senator Fazel: Our discussion started with that one and we said what do we mean by disruption of classes. We thought that that might be something that could be used to quiet down people.

Senator Kalter: The event that happened was that two male colleagues came in and disrupted her class by challenging her about a committee they all served on in front of her students. 

Senator Fazel: I think it could be used to keep people from exercising their freedom.

Senator Kalter: How do we protect those faculty like whom I am speaking of?

Senator Holland: In some ways it would violate the Faculty Responsibilities to Students Policy because your class is supposed to be about the material.

President Bowman: They would be arrested. You are not enrolled in the class; you can’t just walk in and take over.

Senator Horst: How might number 2 affect the DFSCs and CFSCs when they are making in their letters statements about the quality of people’s work?

Senator Holland: If you are going to make a statement about somebody’s work, you had better have documentation showing that.

Senator Kalter: This was in the 1970’s document and was part of the policy for 30 years and it didn’t stop committees from criticizing faculty for a bad performance.

Senator Horst: If this gets passed, then perhaps the sentence should be part of DFSC/SFSC training.

Senator Fazel: In point number 4, Martha brought up the issue of employees, who have accepted an offer, but they haven’t left yet and they haven’t announced it and they are using the perks. The committee’s consensus was as long as they are employees, they are entitled to those perks.

03.12.13.01
From Andy Manno/SGA: Student Bereavement Policy (Information Item)
Senator Manno: We took the policy back to SGA after the last Exec. The first change is that we combined the immediate family and relatives into one category. There was discussion about the dates, whether it was going to be school days or class days. We wanted to make it a work week, but taking it to legal counsel, the work week mentality students don’t necessarily go on a work week, so we just made it a standard five days.
Senator Holland: Can we say five consecutive days?

Senator Manno: Yes.

Senator Fazel: If it is over the weekend though, it’s Wednesday, Friday and they would have to come back on Monday.

Senator Kalter: We could say five consecutive days excluding weekends.

Senator Stewart: I don’t see why five days wouldn’t include the weekend because if you are leaving on a Thursday, the funeral could be on the weekend and you return on Monday or Tuesday.

Senator Holland: This is not necessarily so much for the funeral, but also for bereavement.

Senator Kalter: Is there anything wrong with saying five consecutive days, not including weekends.

Senator Holland: That’s very clear.

President Bowman: I agree; it should not include weekends.

Senator Manno: Okay and in the process part, Susan caught some sentence structure errors. Those were the bulk of the changes.
Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on March 27, 2013: 

Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, March 27, 2013
7:00 P.M.

PRAIRIE ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order

Roll Call

Approval of Minutes of March 6, 2013
Presentation: Export Control Progress and Planning (Darrell Kruger, Associate Vice President, Alice Maginnis, University Council)

Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Al Bowman

· Provost Sheri Everts

· Vice President of Student Affairs Larry Dietz

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Dan Layzell
Committee Reports:  

Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Gizzi
Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Kalter

Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Horst
Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Rich
Rules Committee: Senator Fazel
Action Items:

02.28.13.01
 Priorities Report (Planning and Finance Committee)
02.28.13.02
Freedom to Participate in Shared Governance Policy (Faculty Affairs Committee)
Information Items:

03.11.13.01
Council on General Education Bylaws (Academic Affairs Committee)
03.11.13.02
AIF Recommendations (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

03.11.13.03
AIF Data Groups (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

03.11.13.04 
AIF Report Table (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

03.11.13.05 
AIF - Credits (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

03.11.13.06 
AIF – Major Ratio (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)
03.11.13.07 
AIF – Request for Data (Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee)

03.11.13.08
Code of Ethics-Revised (Rules Committee)
03.11.13.09
Professional Relationships Policy (Rules Committee)
03.12.13.01
Student Bereavement Policy (Andy Manno/SGA)

03.07.13.02
Academic Freedom Policy (Faculty Affairs Committee)

03.07.13.01
Grading Practice Policy (Faculty Affairs Committee)

Communications
Adjournment
Motion XLIV-55:  By Senator Stewart, seconded by Senator Kalter, to approve the Senate Agenda for March 27, 2013. The motion was unanimously approved.
Adjournment
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